





For example, in May the DOJ said a US company hired by an embassy to assist with the launch of a non-profit
did not need to register even though it helped create a "detailed project plan” that included a gala dinner and

the provision of educational content on behalf of the embassy.

That work was logistic and did not involve content creation. If, however, a comms firm generates content, even

for a social media site or even indirectly, such activities could well be FARA-registrable.
Project Leadership vs. administrative coordination

Although spearheading or guiding a comms strategy for a foreign principal requires registration, coordinating

between a foreign entity and other service providers may not.

For example, in 2017 the DOJ said a US company providing “meeting coordination, relationship facilitation, and
cross-cultural communications clarification” between a foreign government and two US companies providing

FARA-registrable services to that foreign government was not required to register.

The DOJ noted that the company was not involved in any strategic decisions, distribution of written materials,
or "substantive work” on behalf of the foreign government. But be cautious: substantive involvement in advising

a foreign principal regarding its public interests may well require registration.

Strategic consulting vs. data gathering

The more discretion, analysis, and strategic input are in a firm’s work, the more likely it is that registration is
required. In some circumstances, when a PR agency is merely providing data or certain other information to a
foreign entity that could indireetly affect the entity’s communications strategy, registration may not be

required.

For example, in a 2018 opinion, the DOJ said a firm conducting public records research to identity influencing
factors for certain reports, on behalf of a foreign ministry that wanted to improve its ranking in those reports,

was not required to register under FARA.

The DOJ relied on the firm’s representation that it wasn’t advising the foreign ministry on PR activities or

helping to distribute the work.
Conclusion

Taken together, DOJ’s guidance makes clear that not every connection to a foreign client’s public relations

interests — especially if they are purely commercial — requires registration under FARA.

On the other hand, the DOJ also re-affirmed that many core PR activities do require registration, even if some
of those activities are technical or logistical. As a result, every comms firm should ask itself three FARA

questions.



One, do we provide services to a foreign person or organization?
Two, are we engaged in activities that touch in any way on US policy, or on a foreign country’s policy?

Three, are we providing more than simple logistical support, administrative coordination, or pure data

gathering?
If the answer is yes, or even maybe, FARA registration might well be required.

Comms firms — including those providing SEO, web traffic analysis, website design and maintenance, event

planning, and IT support — should carefully consider whether their activities require FARA registration.
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